WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 7 FEBRUARY 2013, 7.30PM
        IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                            MINUTES
                                                                                  ACTION
Present: Councillors: Mrs E Evans (Chairman); Mrs J Collins; Mrs J Ford; Mrs S Gamble; 
Miss B Green; Mr M Page; Mr R. Gamble [WC].
Apologies:  Councillors: Mr T Jones; Mr M May.

Also present: Mr P Baxter(Clerk); Mrs Collins; Mr Coxhead; Mr Wood; PC Lawson [for part].


12/13/195
Declarations of interest


There were none.
12/13/196
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

The Minutes as previously circulated were agreed and signed by the Chairman. 
12/13/197
Chairman’s Announcements


The Chairman advised that the date for the informal coffee morning and briefing for prospective new councillors will be held on Saturday 23 February at 1100am in the Youth Club. The Chairman also reported that the Clerk was now qualified. 
12/13/198  Public participation


 There was none.
12/13/199  Wiltshire Police Report


PC Lawson reviewed a number of incidents that had occurred in the last quarter, the priority for the area being speeding on B3098. A number of verbal warnings and fines had been issued, with a disqualified driver arrested. Advice on security for outbuildings and outside property was issued. A question was raised over the comparative heights of Neighbourhood Watch signs to those set for Community Speedwatch signs. PC Lawson undertook to research a response.








     [Mrs Collins and PC Lawson left the room]
12/13/200 Wiltshire Councillor’s report


Mr Gamble reported the prompt repair of a dangerous pothole on the B3098, and a number of planned night-time road closures for resurfacing. Wiltshire Council has resolved not to increase its Council Tax demand, and Mr Gamble advised that his attendance at the March meeting would be his last before the May elections.

                                                                                                                             [Mrs Collins returned]

12/13/201 Co-option of new councillor

The Chairman introduced Mr Wood, who had applied for the vacancy in the role of councillor. It was proposed by Mr Page, seconded by Miss Green, with all agreed, that Mr Wood be co-opted to membership of the Council. Mr Wood signed his declaration of office, and took his seat. The Clerk presented copies of the Code of Conduct and Standing Orders to Mr Wood, and undertook to arrange a briefing meeting with him.
12/13/202 Wiltshire Councillor’s report - resumed


Mr Gamble continued with his report of the temporary repair to the railings on the A360 at the site of a recent traffic collision, explaining the reporting restrictions linked to the Coroner’s’ process and arrangements for considering permanent repair. Mr Gamble invited questions on this matter, there were none.
12/13/203
Footpaths Working Group report


Mrs Ford referred to the report previously circulated and reported a site meeting with the Clerk this day, during which waymarker and public notice signs were erected along FP3 and FP6 in Littleton Panell. Mrs Ford advised that liaison with the farmer and the Wiltshire Council Rights of Way officer continues.

Three quotes for the provision of rights of way cutting for 2013/14 had been sought. Only one had been received. It was proposed by Miss Green, seconded by Mrs Ford, with all agreed that the quote be accepted, and the contractor be engaged as soon as possible. It was also agreed that offenders on licence from HMP Erlestoke be utilised for selected tasks on some rights of way, in liaison with prison staff.


The volunteer work party was thanked for their work on FP9.
12/13/204
Neighbourhood Planning Working Group


Mrs Gamble reviewed progress with the Steering Group formation, referring to a revised Brief v3 previously circulated. The Steering Group recommended that this Council agree to proceed with the Neighbourhood Plan process, adopt the Brief v3, and make formal application to Wiltshire Council for the parish boundary to be regarded as the Plan Area. It was proposed by Mrs Ford, seconded by Mr Page with all agreed that this Council proceeds with a Neighbourhood Plan, and the Clerk was asked to make the relevant application to Wiltshire Council based on the Brief v3.
12/13/205
Village Hall re-development survey

The Clerk reported on progress in collating responses from councillors to inform a formal Council response to the redevelopment survey. Three responses had been received. The Chairman led a discussion to agree the design features that this Council would wish to see incorporated. The Clerk was asked to use this feedback to formulate a response on behalf of the Council.
12/13/206 Stage Post site update

The Chairman reported a site meeting had been held with the Area Manager and Estates Manager of Punch Taverns, who had agreed a programme of site tidying to improve the visual amenity pending its sale and redevelopment. The work was yet to start, and the Clerk was asked to make contact to pursue completion.
12/13/207 Bus shelter refurbishment


Mr Page reported on his consultation with nearby residents to assist the Council in determining whether the bus shelter north of the railway bridge should be either removed for lack of use or refurbished. After discussion it was proposed by Mr Page, seconded by Miss Green with all agreed that the shelter should remain and be refurbished at a cost of £450.00. The Clerk was asked to make the appropriate arrangements with the quotation already received.

12/13/208
Village organisation reports

The reports circulated were noted. In the absence of Mr May the Clerk reported that the Playgrounds Working Group had recently met and recommended the formation of an independent Community Group to manage fundraising and fundholding for Roberts Playground, as public sector restrictions would impact on possible future fundraising activity. As a temporary measure the £1275.00 raised so far had been presented to the Council for banking. A separate account had been opened at the bank for this purpose. This development was noted, pending further notifications.
12/13/209 Planning matters


The Clerk reported that one decision had been advised:

E/2012/1487/TCA 1A Pagnell Lane, Littleton Panell, works to trees – approved with conditions.

One application had been received for:

E/2012/01849/TCA The Old Horse & Jockey, 54 High Street, West Lavington - works to trees; There was no objection.
12/13/210
Disbursements


The Clerk reported the circumstances of one urgent payment made since last meeting:


ChqNo





   £


1212  HMRC (PAYE)                                                       450.00


Further payments were also authorised:



1213  Wiltshire Council (Grass cutting)
             379.50



1214  P Baxter (postage, electricity, stationery)        20.25



1215  Royal British Legion (2012 Wreath)                   20.75



1216  F Coles (bins)



             100.00



1217  Royal British Legion (replaces lost chq 1082)  34.00
12/13/211
Correspondence and circulars received


The Chairman reported receipt of a letter from Steeple Ashton Parish Council seeking support for their objection to a planning application for a wind farm. It was reported that this development would be in sight of this parish. After discussion it was agreed that a letter of support would be provided, as the matter was a ‘material consideration’. The Clerk was asked to formulate a response expressing this Council’s objection to the development as it wished to preserve the character of the area.
12/13/192
Date of next meeting


The next meeting will be on 7 March 2013 at 7.30pm, in the Giles Room, Village Hall. The Clerk advised that there may be some flexibility required in the date set for the May meeting, as it was currently scheduled for the same evening as elections.
12/13/193
Items of Maintenance

Mrs Ford reported that an earth bankside, opposite the B3098 entrance to Dauntsey’s School had been collapsed by passing traffic. The Clerk was asked to report the matter to the Highways department. 


The Clerk reported that the Churchwarden had asked this Council to approve works for the removal of vegetation that was damaging the churchyard perimeter fencing. The visual amenity was considered, and Mrs Ford reported consultation with a neighbour who had no objection. It was agreed that this work should proceed. 


Mrs Evans reported the sunken and flooded surface to a bridleway at the junction of the A360 adjacent to No 60 High Street, Littleton Panell. The Clerk was asked to report the matter to the Rights of Way Officer.

Mr Wood asked for more attention to the condition of, and obstacles to, FP3. Mrs Ford referred him to her previous report on the agenda.

12/13/194
Key Messages

It was agreed that an article would be placed in News and Views advertising vacancies, that hedge cutting for those parts overhanging footpaths and footways should be undertaken by householders, and advice on securing outbuildings and outside property.
  The meeting closed at 8.55pm.

                                   Signed……………………………………………..……………. (Chairman) 7 March 2013
Village Organisation reports, February   2013 



                      Appendix

Minute 12/13/208 refers
Dauntsey’s School

Please find below a short précis of the major current and future issues concerning the estate at Dauntsey’s School:

1.  Introduction. The last few have not seen very much in the way of significant developments due to the weather and the holiday period.

2.  Planning permission.  This has been refused for a new block of changing rooms and storage which it was hoped would be built to the south of Evans House (The girls’ boarding house that looks onto Mercers Field). So, it’s (literally) back to the drawing board.

3.  It has been a long time since the Parish Council visited the school, and I hope this can be rectified sometime soon, possibly in April or May. The Bursar or his deputy will be in touch to arrange a suitable date and format for the visit.

R Matters

Dauntsey’s Aided Primary School

At an extraordinary meeting of the Governors, it was voted unanimously to apply for Academy status for the school. As we are aided by Dauntsey’s school, we had to ask permission from their governing body to do this, and we had the legal issues to consider. Dauntsey’s are happy for us to go ahead, provided we do not use the name ‘Dauntsey’ in the academy title.

As governors of the primary school we feel upset by their decision. We particularly wish to retain the initials D.A.P.S as this is how the school is known locally and indeed further afield. We have written to Dauntsey’s governors to ask them to reconsider and we are also researching to see if we have a local entitlement to use the name ‘Dauntsey’ in our title.

If all goes well and the school is accepted we hope to become an Academy during the next school year.

E Evans

Community Speedwatch 

December

No speed watch was carried out in December, our camera allocation was for the Christmas week and the team was busy eating Turkey and visiting relatives

We are still awaiting the results of the Metro tapes installed on the B3098 between West Lavington and Little Cheverell.

January

No speed watch was carried out in January due to our allocation coinciding with the heavy snow.

We are still awaiting the results of the Metro tapes installed on the B3098 between West Lavington and Little Cheverell.

D Wood

Area Board

Via a video presentation, Chairman, Cllr Laura May, with participation from Cllr Jane Burton, looked back over the past four years and reflected on how the Devizes Area Board (which has been the second best attended area board in the county) has made a difference to the Devizes area. There will be no further Board meetings until after the Unitary Elections on May 2.

Angus Macpherson, the new Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) for Wiltshire and Swindon, spoke about his role and the new draft Police and Crime Plan. The PCC has a staff of five and funds of £100m to spend. The PCC represents what the public wants and the needs of victims.

The PCC will be setting the strategy for policing in Wiltshire, with responsibility for accessing needs and priorities, strategic planning, service specification, contracting and procurement, performance management, and making the best use of money, on the principle that strong communities witness less crime. 

The Chief Constable for Wiltshire has now been appointed. The final Police and Crime Plan, which is in the process of being written, will appear on 28 March. Area Boards will be the vehicle for cascading the PCC’s work. Officers will attend to report and answer questions. Public feedback is welcomed.

Jane Scott, Leader of Wiltshire Council, provided an overview of the future of local government. 

She saw the financial situation as a big issue going forward. Local government has a key role because it understands local issues better than central government. A unitary council can work with businesses but then a form of working locally must also be in place. Difficulties will arise because the population is aging and there will be the need to fund good services for the next 10 years. On the other hand, there is also an increase in the younger population giving rise to the challenge of funding expensive budgets (e.g. foster care). 

Wiltshire Council has managed to save £100m over four years, money that has then been available for front line service. To succeed, Mrs Scott said that councils need to get efficient but they will also have to stop delivering some things. What can communities do? She gave the example of libraries. Rather than having to shut, volunteers came forward and now local libraries are open even longer hours than before. Local assets as well may need to be used for things different from that for which they were designed and Area Boards can assist communities in this regard.

There should also be joint working of public services. Some examples were the police and fire services which are now embedded with the Council; health and well-being boards which work with acute hospitals; and the Council which has assumed responsibility for public health. Mrs Scott felt that Wiltshire was in a good place to weather the storm.

An Application by DCAP for Second Tranche Funding in the sum of £5819 was approved to finance continued operation of DCAP’s core functions. DCAP is funded for its core costs by the Area Board on being satisfied that planned activity will follow agreed programmes within the Community Plan (first tranche) and that planned activity as delivered is achieving demonstrable outcomes for the community (second tranche). In the last financial year DCAP attained completion of a Community Plan. Peter Baxter was appointed DCAP’s Partnership Manager.

Reports were received on Devizes Transport Strategy and Devizes Air Quality Action Plan amongst others.

Danny Everett from Wiltshire Council Drainage provided information about dealing with flooding on the roads in the community.

Area Board funding was granted in respect of two local projects: 

· the sum of £1,500 to the Friends of Erlestoke Prison for a mosaic project to be undertaken by offenders and victims; and 

· the sum of £275 (to be matched by Market Lavington Parish Council) towards purchase of equipment for the Youth Club held on Friday night in Market Lavington.

S Gamble
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